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Notes of the meeting on 20 May at The Chaucer Centre


	Attendees:
	
	

	
	
	

	Chair:
	Yvette Stanley (YS - Chair)
	LBM – Children, Schools and Families

Director of Children, Schools and Families 

	
	
	

	Board Members:
	
	

	
	Cllr Maxi Martin (MM)
	Cabinet Member for Children’s Services

	
	Tony Eccleston (TE)
	Independent Chair of the LSCB

	
	Penny Taylor 
	NHS Sutton & Merton 

	
	Ian Petherbridge
	St Marks Centre – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Janet Mountford (JM)
	NHS Sutton & Merton Provider Services

	
	Anne Hoblyn (AH) for Prabitha Ramsingh
	External Relations Manager 
JobCentre Plus, South London District

	
	Monica Aziz (MA)
	Merton CAMHS

	
	Andy Redfearn (AR) 
	YMCA – for Merton Community Empowerment Network (CEN)

	
	Ian Newman (IN)
	Headteacher, Raynes Park School

	
	Chris Lee (CP)
	LBM – Environment & Regeneration

	
	Dave Hobday
	MVSC

	In attendance:
	
	

	
	Paul Ballatt (PB) 
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families – Head of Service, Commissioning, Strategy & Performance

	
	Michael Sutherland (MS)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families –

Service Manager Policy, Planning & Performance

	
	Simon Deakin (SD)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families 

- Partnership Development Manager

	
	Allison Jones
	LBM Early Years

	
	Lee Hopkins
	LBM Safeguarding Service Manager

	
	
	

	Apologies/Absent:
	
	

	
	Cllr Peter Walker (PW)
	Cabinet Member for Education

	
	Dick Wolfenden (CB)
	Metropolitan Police

	
	Sandie Belcher for Mark Clenaghan (SB)
	SWLSTG - Merton

	
	Chris Frost (CF)
	MVSC

	
	Melissa Caslake (MC)
	LBM – Children, Schools & Families

Head of Social Care

	
	Tina Harvey (TH)
	Headteacher, St Ann’s Special School

	
	Shelly Dolan
	Royal Marsden

	
	Dr Paul Alford (PA)
	GP Representative

	
	Helen Cook (HC)
	LBM – Adult Social Care

	
	Ayub Khan (AK)
	South London Connexions

	
	Jan Martin (JM)
	LBM – Head of Education

	
	Sue Rimmer (SE)
	South Thames College - Principal

	
	Wendy Veazey (WV)
	Primary Heads

	
	
	

	CC.
	Jonathan Lloyd, Angela McGinlay, Gillian Dickinson, , Dee Jupp, Sandra Garvey, Catherine Byde, Graham Dyson, Denise Hobbs, Naheed Chaudhry


	
	Item
	Action

	
	
	

	1.
	Attendance and apologies for absence
	

	
	
	

	
	Apologies were noted.  
	

	
	
	

	2.
	Minutes of last meeting and matters arising/ Action Points
	

	
	
	

	
	The minutes were agreed for publication.
	

	
	
	

	3.
	Merton Partnership Issues - Engagement Conference plus allocation of PRG
	

	
	
	

	
	PB briefed the Board on the progress of the refresh of the Merton Sustainable Community Plan being carried out by the Merton Partnership (MP).  High level priorities have been identified, and the CT Board, as a thematic partnership (TP) of the MP, has contributed the priorities of the CYPP.
	

	
	There is an Engagement Event on 17th June which is asking TPs to share knowledge and information specifically around financial spend and service issues to contribute to a wider understanding of the total spend in the area. Board members have already been invited to this.
	

	
	
	

	
	The allocation of the LAA performance reward grant (PRG) has been delayed, and there is concern that the bidding approach taken may not be strategic, as it has not been channelled through TPs.  This is an opportunity for the Children’s Trust to begin a conversation collectively on what the bids might be although there is no guarantee that we would receive a proportionate amount of what is not a huge sum.  The total PRG is £1.7 million, a significant part of which was achieved through the work of children and families Services.  (AR noted that the mapping of needs already done supports this approach – e.g. for NEETs).
	

	
	TE reminded that Board that from a safeguarding perspective Merton has been commended for its early intervention and prevention (EIP) approach, and that ‘early help’ is a priority in the recent Munro review.  EIP could perhaps be prioritised.  PB stated that this was also the CSF preliminary thinking.  YS noted that different methods are likely to be needed as the PRG will not be available to plug holes.  Examples could include increasing volunteering capacity.  Other agendas are child poverty, disability services and the respite offer for children with disabilities and their families.
	

	
	DH noted the opportunities for cross cutting approaches with other TPs.  PB acknowledged that the VCS is very well placed to ensure that this happens.
	

	
	
	

	
	YS asked that a smaller group of the Board meet to work on possible bids by honing down CYPP priorities and working on bids, e.g. capacity building for different types of delivery.  PB will lead for CSF, VCS and safeguarding representatives will also be engaged.
	PB

	
	
	

	4.
	Performance reports
	

	
	
	

	4.1
	MS briefed the Board on the performance report.  The data shows year end performance for 2010/11 where this is available.
	

	
	
	

	
	No. 2 – Breast feeding.  MM asked for reasons for improvements here.  Partly this reflects better data collection, and close working with partners including Children’s Centres; and a lot of hard work by all concerned.


	

	
	No. 3 – School lunches.  Primary schools are below target despite an increase in take-up.  The secondary school outturn is not yet available.


	

	
	No 5/6. – Assessments – there is a lag here, but Munro is supporting moving away from the timetable approach.  YS noted that focus still needs to be applied until any new indicators come in, and that the balance between speed and quality needs to be maintained, so they will continue to be important business metrics.  Situations like the amount of staff turnover in social care can also affect these PIs significantly
	

	
	
	

	
	No. 9a and 9b - New SEN statements issued.  These are well over target and affected by population increases.


	

	
	No 10. - Outcomes of Schools OFSTED Inspections.  As there is an issue with Ofsted focusing more on schools which are performing less well thereby distorting figures this target may need to be revisited.


	

	
	No. 14/15/16. – Youth targets.  These are still being exceeded.  
	

	
	
	

	
	No. 17. - Rate of permanent exclusions from secondary age.  Final figures are still awaited.


	

	
	No. 18/20. – NEET.  Major changes to the Connexions service are affecting performance here.
	

	
	
	

	4.2
	MS tabled a paper – distributed with these minutes - proposing a refreshed ‘index’ of key PIs for reporting to the Board.
	

	
	
	

	
	No 1. - Immunisations.  PT noted that a lot of work has been done on this by the PCT with GPs, and they could contribute the quarterly RAG rating on progress.  PT will send details.
	PT/ MS

	
	
	

	
	No 2. – Teenage pregnancy.  MM asked if this data includes full term babies?  It was confirmed that this data is available.
	

	
	
	

	
	No. 5-9 – Social Care data.  Numbers are relatively small which can make the figures volatile.  This could be either quarterly or monthly data.
	

	
	For safeguarding the MSCB is looking at a more detailed analysis – anything requiring more detailed analysis by the Children’s Trust will be brought to the Board.  The Munro review is also proposing a new set of PIs.  YS asked what added value the CT could bring, e.g. in terms of workforce development, resources and its ability to respond to challenges from the MSCB?


	

	
	No. 10-11 – Early years.  This better represents their services.
	

	
	
	

	
	No. 14 – Youth participation.  The accreditation indicator previously reported does not necessarily reflect the approach of the youth service which now has a more needs based approach.  Something could be added in terms of the impact of youth services?  MS to look at this.
	MS

	
	
	

	
	No. 18-20 – Economic wellbeing.  This is very important to record during a recession.
	

	
	
	

	
	No.19. – Post 16 education.  This needs to be developed with the FE sector.
	

	
	
	

	
	No. 20. – Children’s Centre.  Policy statements are due on Early Years soon.  AJ will report back to the Board when this becomes available.
	AJ

	
	
	

	
	An alternative indicator for CAMHS was suggested.  MS will look to find something suitable, e.g. an impact indicator.
	MS

	
	
	

	5.
	Safeguarding update
	

	
	
	

	5.1
	LH briefed the Board on behalf of Melissa Caslake.  Headlines in performance include:
	

	
	· Contacts stabilising at around 5,000
	

	
	· Conversion activity to referral is around 1800, with some increase as criteria are now clearer.
	

	
	· Referrals resulting in core assessments are around 500.
	

	
	
	

	
	The overall trend is now stabilising after Baby P with Child Protection Plans down to an average of 130 from a high of 160.  A few years ago this figure was around 80.
	

	
	
	

	
	The unit cost of our CP work is lower compared to statistical neighbours
	

	
	
	

	5.2
	The Munro Review was published on May 10th and the government response is now awaited which is due in the ‘Summer’.  It does not offer a quick fix, and time will be needed to institute changes, e.g. the quality of social work.  A greater emphasis on quality is proposed.  (“Instead of ‘doing things right’ (i.e. following procedures) the system needed to be focused on doing the right thing (i.e. checking whether children and young people are being helped”).
	

	
	
	

	
	YS noted that the review does not address the resources required for any changes.  The work of the Children’s Trust is still embedded in Every Child Matters, and it is vital that those working below thresholds ensure wellbeing and safety of children and young people.  EIP resources are reducing quickly and we must not assume that universal services are picking things up.
	

	
	
	

	
	TE queried the extent of local discretion available.  The challenge for the Board and the MSCB is to assess what needs to be done now and what needs to wait for government guidance which may take a while.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	6.
	Child Poverty and Economic Wellbeing
	

	
	
	

	
	AJ tabled two presentations on the developing child poverty strategy.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	YS noted that while the CT is the champion of child poverty work other partners need to contribute, and the challenge is how to get other TPs involved.  The strategy will also need to go to the LBM Corporate Management Team as it is a responsibility for the council overall and this level of commitment is needed.  CL noted it as an opportunity for cross cutting work – a lot of the economic development strategy focuses on business development and more work is needed with children and families.  YS will consult with CL on how to work more closely.
	YS/CL

	
	Data and performance management is an issue especially as a draft of the child poverty needs assessment has been received.  Also, how useful is the data from the Family Resources Survey?  MS noted that LBM has a lot of good local economic data.  This sort of information could be related to CYPP priories by looking at it by postcode.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Child Poverty Action forum is meeting on June 20 and will discuss the needs assessment and begin the action planning process.  This requires representatives from all partners, and gaps need to be filled, e.g. from regeneration and housing.  AJ will contact James McGinley internally.
	AJ

	
	
	

	
	A report on progress will be made to a future Board meeting.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	7. 
	Young people’s participation
	

	
	
	

	
	A briefing from Joyce Harvie was tabled following up from the report made at the last Board meeting.  This identifies various options for participation:
	

	
	
	

	
	1. CTB – governance, young advisors [two] sit on the board and attend meetings.

2. Young advisors meet prior to the board meetings with members to discuss issues on the agenda and their views prior to the Board meeting, [time after school between 4-7pm] 

3. Young Advisors to be invited to the CT Board in a group to discuss with the board the most effective and productive way that they can be involved and for members of the CTB and young people to make this decision together.

4. Other suggestions from board members 
	

	
	
	

	
	The participation team is being reorganised to support the Young Advisers, and ideas on improving engagement with the Board are requested.  In the council engagement is proposed with lead members, lead managers, directors etc.
	All

	
	
	

	
	On behalf of the MSCB TE noted that more discussion is needed, but it would be very helpful to understand the needs of young people and the way they perceive risks.
	

	
	
	

	
	AR stated the need to go back to young people themselves and as which areas they want to be involved in.
	

	
	
	

	
	The CT needs to move beyond consultation to proper participation in decision making, an example is that done in the youth commissioning process.  YS proposed that the YAs could be involved in the priority setting for the LAA PRG bids.
	PB

	
	
	

	
	YS noted concern that participation does not interfere with the young people’s attainment and progress.  She suggests small groups to meet with young people and to ensure that we make it part of the way we operate.
	All

	
	
	

	
	
	

	8.
	CYPP progress
	

	
	
	

	
	PB reported that progress is somewhat delayed but it will be completed very soon.  This will be distributed to the CTB when available.
	SD

	
	
	

	
	Performance management of the priorities in the CYPP will need to be reported to the Board every six months.  This will be a Standing agenda item.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	9.
	CTB Workplan 2011/12
	

	
	
	

	
	A draft workplan for the year was presented to the Board.  It was requested that No. 5 should be revisited to reflect the overall complexity of health arrangements including public health.
	

	
	The relationship between the Health & Wellbeing Board the CTB and the MSCB needs to be worked out properly.
	

	
	No. 8. – Youth Transformation.  This should be brought to the November Board meeting.  

Other major changes, e.g. changes in police custody procedure, should be brought as briefings to the CTB.
	SD

	
	
	

	
	MM also raised attendance to support the working of the Board.  All should seek to attend or provide deputies.
	ALL

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	AOB
	

	
	
	

	
	· Report on Safeguarding in the externalisation of NHS provider services to the Royal Marsden.  This will be shared with the Board when available.
	PT

	
	· LBM corporate changes and transformation.  Any relevant issues and developments will be brought to the Board.
	YS

	
	· All partners are encouraged to raise any issues from their own services
	All

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	Date and time of next meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	15 July 2011 1.30-3.30 pm at Merton Civic Centre

Theme: Early Help/ Intervention and Prevention
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